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RHODES UNIVERSITY

ALLAN WEBB HALL COMMITTEE

MINUTES OF A MEETING HELD ON WEDNESDAY, 02 MAY 2006

AT 19:00 IN THE HALL WARDENS FLAT.

2006.2.1         PRESENT

Mr John McNeill (Hall Warden, Chair), Ms Lydia Atteridge (Truro House Senior Student), 

 Sr Rosemary Büchner (Associate Hall Fellow), Messrs Mark Coulson (Salisbury House Sub-Warden) and Jonathan Davy (Winchester House Sub-Warden), Ms Nicole Hyman (Hall SRC Representative 2006), Prof Roger Jacob (Associate Hall Fellow), Mesdames Audra Mahlong (Canterbury Annex Sub-Warden) and Shumbisai Makovah (Canterbury Annex  Sub-Warden), Mr Vaughan Mason (Winchester House Sub-Warden), Ms Jade Menezies (Canterbury House Senior Student), Mr Moe Mukozho (Salisbury House Senior Student), Ms Rutendo Mushuku (Canterbury House Sub-Warden), Mr Michael Naidoo (Salisbury House Warden), Ms Nonhlanhla Ngidi (Hall Senior Student 2006), Prof Sarah Radloff (Hall Fellow), Mr Orrin Snelgar (Salisbury House Sub-Warden), Mesdames, Anne Warring (Truro House Warden) and Desiree Wicks (Canterbury House Warden), 

Secretariat: Ms Larissa Klazinga (Allan-Webb Hall Secretary)

2006.2.2 LEAVE OF ABSENCE

Did not attend:  Natasha Ruschenski (Canterbury House Sub-Warden) and Prof Santy Daya (Hall Fellow)
2006.2.3 OTHER MATTERS FOR THE AGENDA

All items raised will be addressed under agenda item 2006.2.17

1.  Truro Vacuum Cleaners

2006.2.4 CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES

Mr Snelgar proposed acceptance of the minutes and Mrs Wicks seconded.
2006.2.5 HALL WARDEN’S FORUM

5.1   Welcome New Hall Fellow to the Hall Committee

Mr McNeill welcomed Prof Sarah Radloff to the Hall Committee and thanked her for her participation.
5.2   VP/Hall Wardens’ Meeting: Items for Discussion
Mr McNeill explained that the Hall Wardens meet with the Dean of Students and the Vice-Principal once a term to discuss issues pertaining to the residence system. Items to be discussed at the next VP/Hall Wardens’ meeting include:
5.2.1 Quality of Meat from the Butcher
Mr McNeill informed the committee that, on several occasions, meat delivered by the butcher to the dining hall was of a very poor quality and did not fit the description of what was ordered and paid for by the university, i.e. shoulder being passed-off as lamb chops. 
5.2.2 Meal arrangements when staff don’t come to work (selected public holidays)
The Hall Committee tasked Mr McNeill with thanking the Hall caterers publicly for the effort they made to ensure that Allan Webb students received meals on Workers’ Day. Ms Ngidi has written a letter to thank the caterers on behalf of the Hal.

5.2.3 Brunch menus 
The Hall Committee noted that the brunch menu has changed significantly over the past two years, resulting in a reduction of variety and quality. The committee tasked Mr McNeill with addressing this issue in the VP/Hall Wardens’ meeting. It was felt that a possible solution to the cost vs. quality dilemma might be to have fewer brunches but to improve the quality.


5.2.4 Hall Grant capital equipment requests 
Mr McNeill informed the committee that each Hall was entitled to request Capital Equipment upgrades or additional equipment from the Capital Expenditure budget. These requests are compiled into a “Wish List” which is presented to the Dean of Students for consideration. In the past the Hall has requested audio equipment for the dining hall and residences. If any new equipment is required, students should notify their Wardens who would ensure that the equipment request is placed on the Hall “Wish List”. 

5.2.5 Building maintenance and housekeeping wish-lists 
The same “Wish List” concept applies to large building and maintenance projects i.e. repainting a building or replacing a roof and housekeeping projects i.e. replacing all room curtains or residence linen. Any items for either of those lists should be brought to the Hall Warden’s attention.
5.3   ResNet Saturation

Mr McNeill informed the committee that all the residence rooms in the Hall are now wired for ResNet. The committee thanked the IT Department for their efforts on the hall’s behalf.
5.4   Condolences for Ms Ruschenski

Mr McNeill informed the committee that Ms Ruschenski’s father passed away suddenly over the weekend. The committee expressed it’s condolences to Ms Ruschenski and her family. 
2006.2.6 MATTERS ARISING

6.1 Common Room Furniture
Mrs Wicks reported that Common Room furniture allocated and delivered to the Hall in early 2005 remains unrepaired. The university has handed the matter over to lawyers to resolve, but there is currently no resolution to the problem. When the furniture was removed for repair Canterbury and Salisbury were left with very few serviceable chairs in their common rooms. Canterbury opted to have their damaged chairs returned in the interests of student comfort. Salisbury and Truro request that their furniture be returned as they had serious seating problems in their common rooms. The committee noted that the matter has been very poorly managed and there should be consequence for the incompetence that led to this fiasco.
6.2 Quality of Residence Life Survey


Ms Klazinga reported that the full Quality of Residence Life Survey would be conducted in the 
Hall this semester as agreed by the Hall Committee at the last meeting. The survey questionnaires 
will be distributed on Thursday 04 May and should be completed within the next two weeks. This 
survey 
has a special focus section on campus healthcare services.
6.3 RAS Demonstration 

Mr McNeill asked the committee if a Residence Administration System demonstration was still required. The committee felt that it was not required any longer.
6.4 Tea with SRC

Ms Klazinga asked the committee if she should go ahead and organise tea with the SRC. The committee agreed and tasked Mr McNeill with securing a date and venue.
6.5 Daily Newspapers for Residences

After an in-depth discussion the Hall committee agreed to a trial solution. One copy of both the EP Herald and Daily Dispatch will be delivered to the dining hall every weekday for the remainder of the 2nd term. This would enable those students who wanted access to the newspapers to read them during meal times. This arrangement will be reassessed at the next Hall Committee meeting.
6.6 Dining Hall Bell

Mr McNeill informed the committee that he had purchased a brass bell for the dining hall as agreed at a previous meeting. The bell will be installed and the committee agreed that it would be used to announce seconds and the end of meals. The committee thanked Mr McNeill for his donation.
6.7 Hall Constitution Revision

Mr Naidoo informed the committee that the Constitution Sub-Committee has met once to discuss this issue, and had agreed in principle to bring the issue of constitutional alignment back to the Hall committee i.e. whether or not we agree to "centralise" the spirit of the Hall Constitution, and to realign certain passages. In addition, the Sub-Committee recommends that we should consider amending the constitution to reflect our democratic method of Hall governance, because we actually do function in a more democratic way that is indicated in our current constitution. Mr McNeill was tasked with identifying an appropriate date and venue for the next Sub-Committee meeting. That meeting should review the constitution and make recommendations to the Hall Committee about pertinent changes. 
2006.2.7 ALLAN WEBB ADVENTURE
Mr Coulson informed the committee that preparations for the AWA are well underway. The AWA committee is meeting regularly and various potential sponsors have already been approached. The committee requested that Mr Coulson distribute the minutes of the AWA committee meetings in order to keep the entire Hall committee informed. The date for the event has been set for Saturday 23 September. Mr McNeill encouraged the Hall Committee to continue the high level of participation evidenced in previous years.
2006.2.8 HALL BALL
Ms Ngidi informed the committee that the theme for the Hall Ball is Frosted Masquerade and tickets are R90 per person or R170 for a double ticket. The Ball is scheduled for Saturday 13 May and Ms Ngidi encouraged all members of the Hall to participate. Mr Naidoo was tasked with sourcing dry ice for the Ball.
2006.2.9 EXAMS AND CUT-OFF DATE FOR SOCIAL FUNCTIONS
Mr McNeill reminded the committee that the exams are approaching and the cut-off date for social functions is two weeks before SWOT week.
2006.2.10 SECURITY
Mr McNeill informed the committee that there appeared to be a syndicate working on campus as evidenced by the increased number of car and laptop thefts. Mr McNeill emphasised the importance of constant vigilance. He encouraged students to be more aware of their surroundings and stressed the value of gear locks for cars and laptop security locks. He noted that while these anti-theft devices did not guarantee safety, they made it more difficult for thieves to commit crimes. The committee noted with concern the continued lack of regular patrols along the Blue Route. Mr McNeill was tasked with writing to Mr Charteris to address the issue of safety on campus.
2006.2.11 ELECTRICITY SUPPLY IN TRURO
Ms Warring informed the committee that there was an on-going electricity supply problem in Truro, with trip switches tripping as often as four times per day. The committee tasked Ms Warring with monitoring the problem for a period of two weeks, keeping detailed records of what time the trip occurs and which switches are affected. Mr McNeill agreed to take this information to Mr Bufé, the Electrical section manager, for resolution. 
2006.2.12 HOT WATER PROBLEMS IN THE CANTERBURY ANNEX
Mrs Wicks informed the committee that there was an on-going hot water supply problem in the 2nd floor showers. Several attempts have been made to resolve the problem by Rhodes Maintenance and outside contractors. The Dean of Students has interceded in the matter as it now appears that this is a long-standing problem which Victoria Girls High School failed to disclose.
2006.2.13 USE OF THE GAMES ROOM
Mrs Wicks reminded the committee that the Games Room was primarily for official functions. Students can use the venue for private functions by prior arrangement only and no alcohol may be consumed in the games room during informal gatherings. Proper consideration should be given to Canterbury residents as noise in the Games Room affects them disproportionately.   
2006.2.14 SUB-WARDEN LOA POLICY DISCUSSION MEETING

Ms Klazinga reminded the Sub-Wardens that a meeting was scheduled for Friday 05 May at 13h30 to discuss the draft Leave of Absence policy document.
2006.2.15 SUB-WARDENS’ TO VISIT THE HALL SECRETARY DAILY

Mr McNeill reminded all Sub-Wardens that they are required to visit the Hall Secretary’s office at least once daily in order to facilitate effective communication.

2006.2.16 SRC REPRESENTATIVE REPORT BACK 

Ms Hyman reported that the SRC Poetry evening was well attended and others were planned for the future. She informed the committee that the SRC Rape Awareness Week was scheduled for 21 – 26 May and that the key note speaker would be Ms Carrie Shelver, the POWA spokesperson. Ms Hyman asked the committee if they concurred with the SRC’s position that all conferences and vac use of residence rooms should be non-smoking. The committee agreed to support the SRC’s position.
2006.2.17 ANY OTHER BUSINESS 
17.1 Truro Vacuum Cleaner
Ms Atteridge reported that the Truro vacuum cleaner was virtually non-functional, and failed to rid carpets of dust. This posed a genuine health problem to several asthmatics is the residence. Mr McNeill was tasked with raising the issue of new vacuum cleaners with Housekeeping.  
.
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